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CHAPTER 1 
BENZIE COUNTY IN 2000 

 
Introduction 
This chapter briefly describes the key elements of Benzie County's natural re-
sources, population, economy, community facilities and land use. This sets the 
stage for later chapters that compare Benzie County as it exists in 2000 with how 
citizens want it to be in the future (vision statement). Later chapters also discuss 
various issues citizens face in dealing with the existing situation and why the ex-
isting conditions are not desirable. 
 
Physical Description 
Benzie County has an area of 316 square miles, making it the smallest county in 
the state in land area. It is located along the shore of Lake Michigan and is bor-
dered on the north by Leelanau County and the south by Manistee County. 
Grand Traverse County is to the east. 
 
There are nineteen communities within Benzie County. These include Frankfort 
City, the Villages of Elberta, Beulah, Benzonia, Honor, Lake Ann and Thomp-
sonville. There are also the Townships of Almira, Benzonia, Blaine, Colfax, Crys-
tal Lake, Gilmore, Homestead, Inland, Joyfield, Lake, Platte and Weldon. All 
communities have their own zoning ordinance except for seven townships which 
are under County zoning: Benzonia, Blaine, Colfax, Crystal Lake, Gilmore, Joy-
field and Platte. 
 
Natural Resources 
Benzie County is rich in natural resources. These include large forested areas, 
beautiful, clean lakes, high quality rivers, wetlands, minerals, dunes and ridges. 
These natural resources provide both great economic benefit and a way of life 
high in the qualities of nature, scenery, clean air and water and recreation oppor-
tunity.  
 
The County’s natural features are comprised primarily of lake-border plains, hill 
plains, rivers, inland lakes and the Lake Michigan shoreline and dunes. Large ar-
eas of the County are forested. Its elevation extends from about 600 feet above 
sea level to about 1,000 feet elevation.  
 
Most agricultural activities are associated with fruit production. The combination 
of soils, climate and near-shore hillsides make much land uniquely suited for 
cherries and apples (in particular). 
 
Oil and gas deposits, primarily in the Antrim Formation, underlie the County. 
There are oil and gas drilling operations, primarily in the southern part of the 
County. Sand and gravel deposits exist, both in the dunes and glacial ridges in 
the western part of the County.  
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Demographic Profile and Projections of County Residents 
 
Population 
Benzie County has the sixth smallest year-round population among counties in 
Michigan. The Benzie County population was 11,205 in 1980, and 12,200 in 
1990. The Census Bureau estimated the 1999 population at 15,257, making it 
one of the fastest rates of growth in the state. The future population of Benzie 
County will be about 15,500 by the year 2000 and 17,700 persons by 2020, ac-
cording to projections made by the Office of State Demographer, Michigan De-
partment of Management and Budget (DMB). If the economy of Michigan 
remains strong and the Traverse City metro area continues to grow, these pro-
jections are likely to be low. 
 
However, population growth is not uniform across all jurisdictions within Benzie 
County. Lake Ann shows no change between 1980 and the 1998 estimated 
population. There are no declines between 1980 and 1998 but there were be-
tween 1970 and 1990, with the largest decline in the Village of Elberta (-20% be-
tween 1970 and 1990). The greatest township increases between 1980 and 1998 
were in Almira, Lake and Inland Townships, with increases of 64% and 62% re-
spectively. The Colfax Township portion of Thompsonville showed a 108% popu-
lation increase during the same period, due to residential construction at Crystal 
Mountain Resort. 
 
The County population increased due to both a net increase in population and in-
migration (people moving into the County). The birth rate in 1998 was 11.1 per 
thousand (from Census Bureau estimate of births) and the death rate was 10.5 
per thousand (also from Census Bureau estimate of deaths). In-migration, which 
accounted for 10.7% of the population increase between 1992 and 1996, was 
primarily due to retirees settling in Benzie County to enjoy its scenery, natural re-
sources and other amenities, as well as persons building homes in Almira and 
Inland townships to be close to jobs in Traverse City. 
 
Seasonal Population 
Benzie County’s population doubles during three summer months to nearly 
26,000 persons, and increases by at least 13% in the other months due to an in-
flux of vacationers. These persons stay in second homes, campgrounds, RV 
sites, hotels, motels, B & Bs, cottages and at overnight marina slips. According to 
the Northwest Michigan Seasonal Population Model, (1996, produced for the 
Northwest Michigan Council of Governments), there are nearly 2,300 facilities for 
overnight guests in Benzie County. The largest numbers of such units were in 
Benzonia, Crystal Lake and Lake Townships, each of which had over 700 such 
units. Only 33 units were available for migrant workers, and 28 units were 
boarded up. Seasonal residents contribute greatly to the local economy, tax 
bases and to the creation of opportunities that wouldn't exist for a smaller popula-
tion. But they also require building a bigger infrastructure to serve them and often 
are not enthusiastic about growth proposals that excite permanent residents. 
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They rarely register to vote in proportion to permanent residents (since they usu-
ally live most of the year elsewhere).  
 
Age 
Benzie County has a slightly older than average population. In the age groups, 
under 18, and 18 to 24 years, Benzie County had 24.2% and 7.5% respectively 
in 1990 compared to State averages of 26.5% and 10.8% respectively. In the age 
groups of 45 to 64 years and 65 years and over, Benzie County had 22.4% and 
17.2% respectively compared to State averages of 18.7% and 11.9% respec-
tively in 1990. This reflects the attraction of Benzie County as a place to retire 
and the lack of job opportunities that result in young people leaving the County 
for employment elsewhere. It also reflects the relative lack of families raising 
children in the County.  
 
Race 
Whites far outnumbered any other race in 1990. Of a total population of 12,200, 
there were 30 blacks, 237 American Indians, 129 Hispanics and 35 Asians. 
 
Families and Households 
While the size of families declined by 8% in Benzie County between 1980 and 
1990, the number of households increased 19% during that period. This is a typi-
cal situation throughout Michigan. It is due in part, to an aging population in 
which retired couples move to the County, without children. It is also partly due to 
the increasing number of families headed by single parents. 
 
There were 4,772 occupied dwelling units in Benzie County in 1990, up from 
4,008 in 1980. If that rate of change continued, there would be over 5,500 dwell-
ing units in 2000. These include single family homes, mobile homes and multiple 
family homes or apartments.  
 
Education 
The residents of Benzie County have an average education level that is primarily 
provided by public schools. K-12 school enrollment in Benzie County was 2,608 
in 1990. Elementary and high school enrollment was 1,928 and public school en-
rollment was 96.6%. There were 66 high school dropouts in 1990 and 333 per-
sons enrolled in college. Of persons 25 years or older, 76.6% were high school 
graduates in 1990, which is about the State average. Fifteen percent have 
bachelor’s degrees or higher education, which is about two percentage points 
below the State average. 
 
The Benzie County Economy 
 
Economic Sectors 
The two major economic sectors in Benzie County are recreation/tourism and ag-
riculture. There are also manufacturing facilities, health care facilities and gov-
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ernment employment. Many residents of Benzie County work in Grand Traverse 
County. 
 
Employment 
Employment in Benzie County has improved in the last few years, reflecting an 
over-all improved State economy. The work force in Benzie County in 1999 was 
7,825 persons, up 10% from 1992. Of this number, 7,375 persons were working, 
on average, in 1999. This is 1,725 more persons than in 1992, a 31% increase. 
 
Unemployment declined in Benzie County in recent years, as it has in the State. 
The 1999 average rate was 5.7%, down nearly 6 percentage points, a 52% de-
cline, from 1992. Unemployment rates differ throughout the jurisdictions in the 
County, ranging from a low of 1.4% in 1999 in Platte Township to a high of 14.7% 
in Weldon Township. The other community with a high unemployment rate was 
Colfax Township, with an average unemployment rate in 1999 of 13%.  
 
In the past, unemployment has been high in Benzie County during times of statewide 
economic problems. The recreation and tourism industry is seen as potentially impor-
tant in providing for higher levels of future employment in the County.  
 
Employment Projections 
Based on data from the Michigan Employment Security Commission for the pe-
riod 1985-1995, if employment is projected for the communities in Benzie County 
to 2020, total employment will grow to 7,436 by 2000 and 11,680 by 2020, a 
120% increase over 1990.  
 
Projections by the University of Michigan Institute of Labor and Industrial Rela-
tions made in 1994 are far less optimistic, the projected increase in employment 
in Benzie County by the year 2020 will be in the range of 20 to 30%. The total 
increase in jobs for Benzie County is projected by U of M to be no higher than 
2,000 additional jobs between 1990 and 2020. Counties with low base employ-
ment and located off of major transportation routes are notoriously difficult to pro-
ject. 
 
Land Use Profile and Projections 
The major land uses in the County are forest and agriculture. See Map 1-1. There 
are significant wetland areas, located primarily in the southeastern part of the County. 
Beaches and dunes line nearly all of the Lake Michigan shoreline. There are orchard 
areas in the western part of the County, many just east of the dunes. 
 
Developed landscapes occur primarily along the major lakes, rivers, in villages 
and in strip residential acres along a few of the State and County roads. Because 
of the extensive residential development along lakes and rivers, there is limited 
access to public water bodies. 
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Over 36% of Benzie County is publicly owned land. About 10,000 acres are in 
Federal ownership within the Sleeping Bear National Lakeshore. There are about 
59,000 acres in the Pere Marquette State Forest, the Betsie River State Game 
Area and Fish Hatchery, and the abandoned Ann Arbor Railway right-of-way. 
County and local governments own about 900 acres of land.  
 
If one compares land use/cover maps based on aerial photographs taken at two 
different times, 1978 and 1996, a large increase in residential land use can be 
seen along the major state highways and county roads. At the same time, con-
siderable fragmentation of private land into 5 and 10 acre parcels occurred be-
tween 1978 and 1996. This fragments the natural resource base and has 
significantly changed both the land uses and pattern of land use in the County. 
 
Infrastructure in Benzie County 
 
Community Facilities 
All levels of government maintain a variety of facilities in Benzie County. The 
Federal government has post offices, a Coast Guard station and Sleeping Bear 
Dunes National Seashore. The state has a Department of Natural Resources fish 
hatchery, boat launch sites, large areas of state forest plus horseback and 
snowmobile trails. The County has a government complex plus recreation facili-
ties. Local governments have town halls, fire stations and local parks. These are 
widely distributed across the County. Only Frankfort, Elberta, Beulah and Crystal 
Mountain Resort have both public water and sewer service and these systems 
have fairly limited excess capacity. In addition, Benzonia and Thompsonville 
have public water, and Honor has public sewer. See Map 1-2. 
 
Roads 
The primary roads in Benzie County are US 31, M-22 and M-115. These state 
arterials provide access within the major quadrants of the County, Sleeping Bear 
Dunes National Lakeshore as well as access to the major regional population 
centers outside the County. The major county roads provide access to farms, vil-
lages and State lands. Both the major and minor roads provide access to lake-
front properties. See Map 1-3.  
 
There is a Harbor of Refuge and a designated deepwater port in Frankfort on 
Betsie Lake, which is well used by recreational boaters and commercial traffic on 
the Great Lakes. 
 
There are two general aviation airports. One is outside the City of Frankfort and the other 
is near Thompsonville. These airports provide service for charter flights and privately 
owned airplanes. Passenger air service is available at Traverse City and Manistee. 
 
The former Ann Arbor railroad was abandoned and has become the Betsie Val-
ley Trail. There are no other active railroad lines in the County. 
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Insert Map 1-1
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